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Plunge. They bottomed out the cave at
113 meters depth, but some side leads
remained. Sergi, Arturo, and Patrick
joined me in Sótano de la Tinaja. We
were joined there later by JL and
Gustavo. We rerigged the cave, with
Sergi (Dimoni) setting some self-drive
bolts. He rigged the fifth drop from a
natural over a horn. It dropped 26
meters to a ledge, where another bolt
was set to get down a sixth drop, of 21
meters. Only Sergi and I went down
that, where the air was getting poor.
Sergi pushed a sloping seventh drop
down to a muddy constriction that
ended at a mud plug at –104 meters.
We wrapped up the survey and de-
rigged. Once we were back on the sur-
face, our guide showed us a nearby cave
that blew good air. JL dropped 5 meters
down into a chamber, but couldn’t find

los Mangos, which had been reported
by William Russell back in the late
1960s. It had an arroyo going into a
walk-in entrance under a big headwall.
Terri, JL, and El Profe went in and
checked it out as far as the top of a 30-
meter pit. The cave started down as a
fissure, which led to various side pas-
sages, some with skylights. Next we
went back into town to look for Sótano
de Laksi, but we couldn’t find it because
the area had become quite overgrown.
Then we found a guide to take us to a
cave up on the Sierra Chiquita. The
guide said that the hike up the moun-
tain would take an hour and a half, so
Terri decided to hike back to the
Campestre, while the rest of us hiked
first down into the valley. After about
fifteen minutes, our guide led us to a
pit that looked about 12 meters deep.
We named it Sótano del Rincón, after
the place name. Right below it was a
cave entrance blowing cold air. But we
never got back there, since there was
so much else to do. Then we hiked over
the Sierra Chiquita and tried to find the
pit that the guide was looking for, but
we couldn’t find it. But we ended up
stumbling across another pit. Even
though it was almost dark, we decided
to do it anyway. It was a 45-meter pit,
and JL got to cross his first knot. The
pit was ample, 10 by 50 meters at the
bottom, but plugged. We named it
Sótano del Ojital, after a local plant.
By then it was dark and we had to
bushwhack down the mountain to find
our way home. Meanwhile Philip had
taken a large crew to Alice’s Plunge,
where they finished mapping and
derigged. They also started mapping in

Jean Louis at Sótano de la Tinaja. Peter
Sprouse.

a good way on. We never got
back to this lead. Charley’s
crew finished up Cueva del
León at –84 meters. They got
back to camp last. Ed Alexan-
der and family showed up from
Real de Catorce to join us.

On 23 November, Terri, JL,
Profe, and I went to look

for some caves with local guide
Moisés. First we found Sótano
del Profe. This had been previ-
ously descended by Arturo “El
Profe,” who said that it didn’t
go at the bottom. But with an
arroyo dumping into it, it
looked too good not to go, so
we decided to go back and map
it during this trip. Then we drove over
and found the entrance to Sumidero del
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